
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

February 16, 2010 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:30 p.m. on Tuesday, February 
16, 2010, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center located 
at 319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, Mr. 
Eddie Boswell, Commissioner, Dr. Donald Courtney, Ms. Kara Marshall, Ms. 
Lynda Puckett, Mr. Michael Venable and Mr. Charles Wilson. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Ms. Christy 
Bradsher, Mr. Carl Carroll, Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn and Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
 
I. Call to Order and Introductions 
  
 Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:33 pm, 

and opened the meeting with an anecdote. 
 
 
II. Approval of the December 15, 2009, Board of Health Minutes 

 
A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve the December 15, 2009, Board of 
Health minutes.   The motion was seconded 
by Dr. Donald Courtney and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
III. Public Comment 
 

No one from the public signed up to make any comments. 
 
 
IV. Election of 2010 Board of Health Officers 

 
Dr. Woodard reviewed the minutes of the December 15, 2009, 
Nominating Committee Meeting. 
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A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to elect Dr. Reid Woodard as Chairman, Dr. 
Michael Blocker as Vice-Chairman, Dr. 
Donald Courtney as Chairman of the 
Environmental Health Committee and Ms. 
Lynda Puckett as Chairperson of the Personal 
Health Committee.   The motion was seconded 
by Ms. Kara Marshall and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 
 

V. Administrative Report 
 
A. Personnel Update 

Ms. Janna Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel 
Update: 
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B.  Budget Amendments/Transfers  

 
Ms. Bradsher presented the Health, WIC and Dental amendments 
and transfers 15 - 21 for the 2009 - 2010 fiscal year for board 
approval: 
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A motion was made by Mr. Michael Venable 
to approve the Health, WIC and Dental 
budget amendments and transfers 15 - 21 for 
FY 2009-2010.  The motion was seconded by 
Dr. Donald Courtney and was approved by 
the board unanimously. 

 
 
VI. Personal Health Committee Update 

 
Dr. Reid Woodard presented the minutes from the January 19, 2010, 
Personal Health Committee meeting. 
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VII. Environmental Health Committee Update 

 
Dr. Donald Courtney, Chairman of the Environmental Health 
Committee, presented the minutes from the January 19, 2010, 
Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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VIII. Environmental Health Update 
 

Mr. Carroll informed the board that an additional seven complaints have 
been received since the Environmental Health Committee meeting in 
January.  Seven facilities have been issued a first violation notice with 
instructions on how to take corrective actions.  Mr. Carroll stated that he 
has visited each of the facilities for which complaints have been received.  
During each visit, he inspects the location for issues that may be out-of-
compliance with House Bill 2.  He leaves educational and instructional 
information with the manager in charge at the time of his visit.  If 
facilities are deemed to be out-of-compliance based upon the inspection, 
Mr. Bass sends a notice of violation to the owner of the facility via 
certified mail.  When additional complaints are received, Mr. Carroll 
makes repeat inspections and second notices are mailed.  Upon the third 
documented violation, a third notice is mailed and facilities may incur a 
$200 per day fine.  Complaints may be made by the public by visiting 
www.smokefreenc.gov.  Mr. Carroll does not make a visit unless a 
complaint has been filed; however, when a staff member discovers a 
violation during a routine inspection, educational materials are provided 
to the manager on duty.  Facilities currently with violation notices 
include:  3 Thirty 3 Sports Bar, Club Kryptonite, Oasis Lounge, Cuz’s 
Tavern, Bogey’s Sportsbar and Grill, West Webb Curb Market, Rackz 
Billiards, Red Bull Tavern and Willow Tree Service Center. 
 
Ms. Marshall inquired about cigar/smoking lounges.  Mr. Carroll 
reported that cigar bars may qualify for an exception to the law. To 
qualify for the exception and allow smoking, the cigar bar must satisfy all 
of the following criteria:  The bar must generate 60% or more of its 
quarterly gross revenue from the sale of alcoholic beverages and 25% or 
more from the sale of cigars. The bar will be required to submit quarterly 
revenue reports to the Department of Health and Human Services, 
Division of Public Health. The bar must have a humidor – which is a box 
or room with constant humidity designed to store cigars or pipe tobacco 

http://www.smokefreenc.gov/�
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on the premises. The bar must not allow individuals under age 21 to 
enter. Smoke from the bar must not migrate from the bar to an enclosed 
area where smoking is prohibited under the state law, such as a 
restaurant.   If the cigar bar begins operation after July 1, 2009, it must 
be located in a freestanding structure occupied solely by the bar. 
 
Commissioner Boswell inquired about the status of the Kerrs’ situation.  
Mr. Carroll reported that wells at the residence and the adjacent mobile 
home park have been sampled.  Those results along with soil samples 
results the Kerrs provided through Blue Ridge Environmental Defense 
League are being sent to the state epidemiology branch.   
 
Mr. Carroll reported that he received the draft rules in regards to the 
new well sampling requirements that will go into effect October 1, 2010.  
The law passed in 2009 requires all new wells be tested for volatile 
organic compounds (VOCs) if within 500 feet of a known release.   
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Mr. Carroll explained that one concern is in regards to 5) Known 
Release.  There are multiple resources for looking up known releases.  
Every new well may have to be sampled for VOCs; the state charges $250 
per sample for this.  This cost will be passed along to new well owners.  
Mr. Carroll has an appointment with the County Attorney to discuss 
liability issues.  Commissioner Boswell inquired about using 
independent certified labs and Mr. Carroll replied that the state lab fees 
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are least expensive.  Commissioner Boswell stated that builders need to 
be educated that wells should be installed and sampled before building 
on sites. 
 
Mr. Carroll discussed fire ants in North Carolina and in Alamance 
County.  In Alamance County, soil from Southern Alamance is 
quarantined and may not be transported north of the 40/85 interstate. 
 

 
 
 
 

IX. Medical Director’s Report 
 

Dr. Kathleen Shapley-Quinn reported that Alamance County Health 
Department (ACHD) has administered 4,950 H1N1 vaccinations and 
1,387 seasonal flu vaccinations.  Staff is continuing to provide vaccines 
on a walk-in basis and through clinics.  A clinic was recently held at Elon 
University in an effort to vaccinate students prior to travelling on spring 
break; an evening clinic was held at ACHD March 15, 2010; Alamance-
Burlington School System will hold clinics at local high schools on March 
20, 2010. 
 
Dr. Shapley-Quinn stated that Ms. Shannon Alley has gathered data, 
which includes private practitioners, ACHD and pharmacies, showing 
that 20% of all Alamance County residents have been vaccinated against 
H1N1.  This compares with 15% who usually are vaccinated against 
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seasonal flu.  60% of those receiving seasonal flu vaccinations are above 
age 65, which is not a target group for H1N1.  
 

 
X. Health Director’s Report 

 
Mr. Barry Bass presented a certificate ACHD received from North 
Carolina Preparedness and Emergency Response Research Center 
(NCPERRC) in recognition of efforts in conducting a survey of who is 
likely to receive the H1N1 vaccination in the community over the last 
Labor Day weekend. 
 
Mr. Bass reported that all county departments are under orders to cut 
current fiscal year budget by 2%.  There is an understanding that the 
hiring freeze will continue, but allowances will be made for mission 
critical positions that are vacated. 
 
Alamance County employees participating in the county’s insurance plan 
now have a health center at ARMC.  Available five days a week on half-
day schedules, employees and dependents over age 18 may go for check-
up and sick-call appointments.  This has been very well received and 
should lead to a cost savings for the county’s insurance plan.  County 
employees are only responsible for the cost of prescriptions and 
laboratory work. 
 
Mr. Bass requested that Chairman Woodard consider conducting his 
work performance evaluation.  Chairman Woodard discussed that the 
Personal Health Committee would conduct the evaluation during the 
next meeting.  Board members should submit feedback via email marked 
“confidential” to the Personal Health Committee Chairman prior to the 
March 16, 2010, meeting. 
 
 

XI. Old Business 
 
There was no old business discussed. 
 
 

XII. New Business 
 

A. Mr. Bass presented the board with a note from Ms. Katherine Noel 
commending Ms. Shannon Alley and the entire Health Department in 
our efforts during the H1N1 situation. 
 
 

B. Mr. Bass also presented the board with a resolution from the North 
Carolina Association of Public Health Nurse Administrators honoring 
Ms. Marilyn Burns, ACHD’s former Director of Nursing, who retired 
December 31, 2008.   
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C. Mr. Bass informed the board that in December he received 
notification from the state they were no longer charging for seasonal 
flu vaccine, which meant ACHD could not charge Medicaid.  Mr. Bass 
made the decision to waive fees for seasonal flu vaccine for all clients.  
Some discussion ensued in regards to the amount of vaccine 
remaining. 

 
A motion was made by Mr. Michael Venable 
to waive fees associated with administering 
the seasonal flu vaccine for the 2009 - 2010 
fiscal year.  The motion was seconded by Dr. 
Donald Courtney and approved unanimously 
by the board. 

 
 

D. Mr. Bass shared with the board the state has cut $6,000,000 from 
the state’s vaccine budget.  The county will have to pick up the cost of 
these vaccines.  Vaccines fall under our Immunizations Program, 
which falls under Women and Children’s Health.  Our contract says 
that the services we provide under Women and Children’s Health is 
on a sliding fee scale.  A majority of ACHD’s clientele slide to zero.  
Public Health does not want a single child to have to go unvaccinated, 
so it is estimated that this will cost ACHD an additional $75,000 to 
pay for the purchase of these vaccines.  The Tdap vaccine is most 
expensive to purchase.  A lengthy discussion ensued. 

 
Mr. Bass discussed a request to begin charging $10.00 per pregnancy 
test given.  1,500 pregnancy tests were given last year, so this could 
be seen as $15,000 in potential revenue.  Several years ago, ACHD 
made the decision to stop charging for pregnancy tests because 
Charles Drew was no longer charging.  It was recently discovered that 
Charles Drew is charging for pregnancy tests again. 
 
Mr. Bass presented the following request for new fees: 
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A motion was made by Mr. Charles Wilson to 
approve new fees for Tdap and pregnancy 
testing as presented.  The motion was 
seconded by Ms. Kara Marshall and approved 
unanimously by the board with instructions 
to closely monitor statistics for pregnancy 
testing. 
 
 

E. Ms. Christy Bradsher presented the Fiscal Year 2010 – 2011 budget 
proposals for Health, Dental and WIC. 

 
Health Budget:  The Health Department budget includes personal 
and environmental health.  Individual expenditure line items were 
reviewed in detail and the overall requested budget decreased by 
$317,809 (4.3%).  Environmental Health is requesting funding to 
continue the career ladder.  There is an overall decrease in projected 
revenue of $779,293 primarily due to grants concluding at the end of 
the current fiscal year.  The proposed total budget of $7,076,903 
includes a request of approximately $4,901,835 in County funds. 
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Dental Budget:  The Dental budget has no local funds involved.  The 
total increase in expenditures is $33,103.00 (4%).  Dental is 
requesting to increase the 50% Dentist and 50% Dental Hygienist 
positions to 100% each.  The Dental Clinic is self-sustaining. 
 
WIC Budget:  The WIC budget is 100% federally funded with total 
revenue of $829,393.00. 

 
A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the proposed fiscal year 2010 – 
2011 Health, Dental and WIC budgets as 
presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. 
Charles Wilson and was approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
XIII. Other 
 

There was no other business discussed. 
 
 
XIV. Closed Session 
 

The meeting went into closed session per N.C. 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) at 8:26 p.m. 
on a motion by Ms. Kara Marshall for the 
purpose of discussing a personnel issue.  The 
motion was seconded by Dr. Donald 
Courtney. 

 
The closed session adjourned into open 
session at 8:35 p.m. on a motion by Ms. Kara 
Marshall and second by Ms. Lynda Puckett. 

 
Dr. Woodard announced that a personnel matter was discussed during 
the closed session. 
 

 
XV. Adjournment 

 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 8:36 pm 
p.m. 
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ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Dr. Reid Woodard, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 


